William and Mary NEWS

Volume XVI, Number 19 Wednesday, January 28, 1987 A WEEKLY NEWSPAPER
PUBLISHED for and about the FACULTY. STUDENTS
and STAFF of the COLLEGE of WILLIAM and MARY.

Non-Profit Organization U.S. Postage PAID at Williamsburg, Va Permit No. 26

Charter Day: College to honor Baliles, Burger

Virginia Gov. Gerald L. Baliles will receive an honorary degree, and retired Chief Justice Warren E. Burger will be installed as Chancellor during the College of William and Mary's annual Charter Day, Saturday, Feb. 7.

The ceremony will include the formal investiture of Burger as the 20th Chancellor of the College and the awarding of an honorary Doctor of Laws degree to Baliles. Charter Day this year commemorates the 294th anniversary of the granting of the College's royal charter by King William III and Queen Mary II.

Baliles' nomination for the award was approved by the College's Board of Visitors in December. William and Mary's tradition of awarding honorary degrees to governors of Virginia dates back to the 18th century.

Burger was elected by the Board of Visitors last summer to be Chancellor, a ceremonial post established with the College's founding in 1693 and held alternately during colonial years by the archbishop of Canterbury and the bishop of London. The first two American Chancellors were Presidents George Washington and John Tyler. Burger, who received an honorary degree from William and Mary as the 1973 commencement speaker, is the seventh American to hold the post.

Both Burger and Baliles are expected to make remarks during the ceremony, which begins at 10 a.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Mem-

Aquino lecture planned Friday

Philippine Ambassador Nicanor T. Jimenez, former chief of mission and Ambassador to Korea and currently special assistant to the Philippine Ambassador to the United States, will deliver the second Benigno Aquino Memorial Lecture at 6 p.m., Friday, Jan. 30 in Washington Hall.

The first Aquino lecturer was Walter L. Williams, preofessor of law at the Marshall-Wythe School of Law.

Ambassador Jimenez will discuss the life and character of the assassinated Senator Aquino in the context of the nonviolent revolution in the Philippines.

Ambassador Jimenez has had a varied career. His immediate past assignments include Ambassador to the United Nations, diplomatic assignments in Korea, Indonesia, New Zealand, Australia, Romania and Bulgaria. During the Korean War he was commander of the Philippine Expeditionary Forces. He has also been general manager of the Philippine National Railways and a weekly columnist for *Business Day*, an influential Philippine newspaper.

During his visit here, the Ambassador will launch the book Anthropolitical Research: Perspectives and Fieldwork, edited by Mario D. Zamora and co-authored by William and Mary faculty members Theodore Reinhart and Ann Reed and others.

All royalties from the book will be donated to a scholarship fund at Saint Mary's College in the Philippines to support deserving Filipino students. "This is part of the serious efforts to help President Corazon Aquino in her bid to promote prosperity and education in the country," said Zamora.

orial Hall. William and Mary President Paul R. Verkuil will preside over the event, and Rector Anne Dobie Peebles will confer Baliles' honorary degree and conduct Burger's investiture.

Members of the College community, including faculty, students and invited guests, will attend the annual convocation, and two members of the faculty will receive the institution's most prestigious academic awards. The Thomas Jefferson Award recognizes a faculty member who exemplifies the principles and ideals of Jefferson, and the Thomas JeffersonTeachingAwardrecognizes ayounger teaching member of the faculty. Both awards are made possible through the generosity of the Robert Earll McConnell Foundation.

President invites seniors to process

President Paul R. Verkuil has extended an invitation to seniors to participate in the academic procession for Charter Day.

In a letter to seniors earlier this month, President Verkuil said he was using the occasion of Charter Day to revive a tradition that existed for many years at the College.

"In recognition of your senior status," wrote the President, you are cordially invited to participate in the academic procession for this occasion. Arrangements have been made to provide you with a cap and gown, and those who process will be seated as a class at the ceremony.

A deadline of Jan. 30 has been set for seniors to respond.



Preservation Hall Jazz Band

Number of Jazz tickets limited

When the Preservation Hall Jazz Band performs Monday, Feb. 2 for the William and Mary Concert Series, there will be no listing of program numbers. The musicians themselves don't know what they'll play, beyond perhaps the opening and closing numbers. What they play will be determined in large part by the audience.

As the evening progresses the musicians will decide what comes next, based on their

unerring instinct for sizing up each individual audience. And because no two audiences are alike, no two concerts are the same.

The Preservation Hall Jazz Band concert will begin at 8:15 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. The Concert Series is fully subscribed, but a limited number of tickets are available. Reservations may be made by calling 253-4557.

"Oldest of the Living Old" is an apt motto for Preservation Hall, a showcase for the last of the old-time musicians playing traditional New Orleans jazz. Called the "real" article, in contrast to commerical, two-beat, and predominately "white" Dixieland, this jazz is high-spirited yet simple and dignified, sometimes ragged but "uninhibitedly incandescent." Such jazz is offered by oldtimers in one of the seven bands featured at the Hall.

Howard to give Lee Lecture

A. E. Dick Howard, White Burkett Miller Professor of Law and Public Affairs at the University of Virginia and chairman of the Virginia Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitution, will be on campus Feb. 3-5 as Distinguished Lee Fellow at the Marshall-Wythe School of Law.

Howard will present the Lee Memorial Lecture on "The Rehnquist Court" at 4 p.m., Wednesday, Feb. 4.

The public is invited. There is no admission charge

The speaker will be introduced by Timothy J. Sullivan, dean of the Marshall-Wythe School of Law, John Stewart Bryan Professor of Jurisprudence and director of the Institute of Bill of Rights Law.

While on campus Howard will hold a faculty colloquium on state constitutions Tuesday, Feb. 3 at 3:15 p.m. in Room 239 at the law school. A reception will follow in the staff lounge.

Undergraduates are invited to a program at 10 a.m., Thursday, Feb. 5 on "The Litigious Society," in the Sit 'n Bull Room at the Campus Center.

Howard's lecture is the first of a series of lectures named in memory of Laura Lee and her parents Mary I.W. and Alfred Wilson Lee. The Lee Memorial Trust Fund provided the initial funding for the Institute of Bill of Rights Law. The trust is a bequest from Laura Lee in honor of the memory of her parents and in recognition of the principles of the First Amendment.

Howard, born and raised in Virginia, is a graduate of the University of Richmond and received his law degree from the University of Virginia. He was a Rhodes Scholar at Oxford University where he read philosophy, politics and economics. Upon completing his education, Howard served as a law clerk to Justice Hugo L. Black of the Supreme Court of the United States. He has practiced law in Washington, D.C., and since 1964 has been a member of the law faculty at the University of Virginia.

Active in public affairs, he was executive director of the commission that wrote Virginia's new Constitution and directed the successful referendum campaign for ratification of that constitution. He has been counsel to the General Assembly of Virginia and a consultant to state and federal bodies, including the United States Senate Judiciary Committee.

In Jan. 1982, he was named as counselor to the Governor of Virginia, and he chairs Virginia's Commission on the Bicentennial of the United States Constitution.

Gregory talk to be rescheduled

Bettina Gregory's talk, scheduled for 8 p.m. Tuesday, Jan. 27, was cancelled because of inclement weather. Her visit, sponsored by the Student Association, will be rescheduled, but as yet no date has been set

Hooks coming to speak

Benjamin Hooks, director of the NAACP, will give a talk on "Black Americans: Centuries of Struggle and Change" in the Campus Center Little Theatre at 7 p.m. Friday, Feb. 13. Admission is free.

Hooks' appearance, in honor of Black History Morth, is sponsored by the Black Law Students Association of the Marshall-Wythe School of Law.

College joins Holmes group

First meeting in D.C. Jan 29

The College has joined more than 90 of the nation's leading research universities that have committed themselves to the reform of teaching and teacher education by joining the prestigious Holmes Group.

The major goals of the Holmes group include the following:

· To make the education of teachers intellectually more solid;

· To recognize differences in teachers' knowledge, skill and commitment in their

education, certification and work; · To create standards of entry to the profession - examinations and educational requirements — that are professionally

relevant and intellectually defensible; · To connect our own institutions to schools; and

· To make schools better places for teachers to work and to learn.

The first national meeting of the Holmes Group will be held Jan. 29-31 in Washington, D.C. Jim Beers, professor of education, has been selected by the School of Education faculty as institutional representative and Ron Giese, professor of education, is alternate. Dean Jack Nagle and Associate Dean Virginia Laycock will also be part of the William and Mary delegation to the meetings.

Institutional representative Jim Beers doesn't see any immediate or sweeping changes in teacher education on campus to result from membership in the Holmes Group.

"We're joining realistically and with reservation, to see what concerns are being articulated and what their impact would be on certification." At present, says Beers, the College is bound by state certification requirements.

Beers also adds that the School of Education for the past two or three years has given a great deal of attention to curricula in elementary and secondary programs and has received commendation from the State Department of Education for their high

"We welcome the opportunity these meetings will afford us to look at alternatives and see ways in which other schools are approaching undergraduate programs, but we don't anticipate making any knee-jerk reactions, "says Beers. "We feel we have a very good undergraduate program and excellent students with SAT scores far above the national average. People in the schools, principals and superintendents, tell us that our students make good teachers. We know we are doing something right."

Beers, however, is particularly interested in the Holmes Group's proposal to establish programs in subject areas that would provide what he terms "career ladder steps" for good teachers who want to stay in the classroom and be compensated for their training and experience. At present, he explains, administrative positions are the main option for teachers who wish to advance and be better compensated. Beers would like to see teachers given an option that would permit those who wish to, to remain in the classroom.

He plans to spend time this summer coming up with plans to fulfill the College's commitment to the Holmes Group.

The School of Education faculty, said Beers is looking at membership in the Holmes Group on a year-to-year basis to insure that the College benefits from its

The meetings in Washington will emphasize the Holmes Group's efforts to reach out to practicing professionals. Several key educators have been invited to participate including Mary Futrell, president of the National Education Association, and Al Shanker, president of the American Federation of Teachers.

These meeetings, added Beers, will also be an opportunity for representatives from member schools to get acquainted.

The Holmes Group is named in honor of

the late Henry W. Holmes, dean of the Harvard University Graduate School of Education from 1920 to 1940 and a leading proponent of efforts to raise the stature and quality of teacher education.

The proposals for reform advocated by the Holmes Group were contained initially in a report released last spring titled "Tomorrow's Teachers." The highly acclaimed report urges America's leading universities to "respond to the crisis in public education" by pooling their considerable research and development

Substantial external funding will help underwrite the Holmes Group efforts to implement new standards in teacher education. The Ford Foundation has announced it will provide a \$300,000 grant to support the work of the Holmes Group for an initial two-year period. Other funding agencies are actively considering Holmes Group proposals.

A Nov. 15 decision deadline was set for charter memberships and invitiations sent to 123 carefully selected public and private institutions. The major criterion was an established record of investment in research and development activity. Only one institution for every 25,000 teachers in five geographic regions and institutions with significant minority enrollments were invited. William and Mary is included in the southeastern district. Other state schools in the Holmes Group include the University of Virginia, Virginia Commonwealth University and Virginia Polytechnic and State

To become charter members of the group, schools pay a \$4,000 annual membership fee and agree to support the Holmes Group agenda by developing and implementing a program of reform over the next five years at their institutions.

The membership fee will be used in part to link the Holmes Group institutions with others, including outstanding liberal-arts colleges, institutions serving a large number of minority students, and state universities that may be somewhat less research-intensive. It will also be used to establish the group's national and regional offices.

Library initiates assembly watch

Do you want to know if the Virginia General Assembly is considering legislation affecting colleges and universities? Or taking action to raise sales taxes or lower pickup trucks? Whatever your interest, Swem Library can now provide information that will keep you up-to-date.

The library now belongs to the Online Legislative Information System of the General Assembly. The system, one of the first of its kind in the country, permits library staff members to monitor the introduction and progress of bills and resolutions in the state legislature on virtually an hour-by-hour basis.

The General Assembly's automated system consists of two databases: the Bill Status Subsystem and the Pending Legislation database

The Bill Status portion makes available the following information on bills, resolutions and joint resolutions: the title, a summary of the wording, the full text, the sections of the Code of Virginia affected by the proposed legislation, amendments made by committee or floor action, the names of sponsors, and a step-by-step record of the measure's progress. A variety of special searching techniques allow users to examine committee meeting schedules and dockets, House and Senate minutes and listings of legislation that was passed, failed, amended, vetoed, or substituted.

The Pending Legislation database, known as OSCAR (Online System for Computer Assisted Research), provides keyword search access to the full text of proposed legislation. Search terms can be combined with boolean operators, such as "and" and "or," for more



Cindy Tracy

Williams lecture

Richard S. Williams Jr., a research geologist with the U.S. Geological Survey since 1971 will give a public lecture on the geology of Iceland at 8 p.m., Thursday, Feb. 5 in Small 113 as part of a two-day visit to the College of William and Mary.

His talk is intended for a general audience interested in the geology and geography of Iceland. Williams will give two, more technical, lectures to classes at the College during his visit.

Iceland, with an area about the size of Virginia, is the largest supramarine exposure of a mid-ocean ridge. Because of its 30 or so historically active volcanoes, its numerous geothermal areas, its large ice caps and its diversity of volcanic landforms, Iceland has long been a mecca for geologists interested in studying these and related phenomena.

Drawing upon his 20 years of field, aerial and satellite studies of dynamic geological phenomena and geomorphic processes in Iceland, Williams will present in the first part of his illustrated lecture, a brief introduction to the geology and geomorphology of Iceland.

The second part of his lecture will feature a dramatic, prize-winning movie "Volcano Surtsey," which chronicles the early development of one of the world's young volcanic islands as it rose from the sea floor in Nov. 1973 and evolved into a shield vol-

Williams specializes in aerial and satellite investigations of geomorphic processes and geologic hazards. He has published more than 145 books, journal articles, abstracts and maps. He is a strong proponent of cooperative international programs that use satellite data to globally monitor changes on the Earth's surface resulting from natural or culturally induced processes.

He received his B.S. and M.S. degrees from the University of Michigan, 1961 and 1962 respectively, and his Ph.D. degree from Penn State in 1965.

Schools slate interviews here

Listed below are the school systems that will be interviewing on campus during

Students are urged to come to Educational Placement, Jones 310, and sign up. Credential material must be on file in order to interview. Forms for setting up this credential file may be obtained in Jones 310.

Monday, Feb. 9: Anne Arundel, Md., County Public Schools, 9 a.m.-4:30

Tuesday, Feb. 24: Roanoke County Public Schools, 9 a.m.-4:30 p.,m.

Wednesday, Feb. 25: Richmond County Public Schools, 9 a.m.-4:30 p.m. Thursday, Feb. 26: Manassas City Public Schools, 1:30-4:30 p.m.; Henrico

County Public Schools, 10 a.m.-4 p.m. Friday, Feb. 27: Manassas City Public Schools, 9 a.m.-2 p.m.; Prince Edward County Public Schools, 1-4:30 p.m.; St. Mary's County Public Schools, 9 a.m.-4:30 p.m.

Tracy's job is special events

Cindy Tracy is the new manager of special events for the College, a position formerly held by Mary Dean, who resigned. Cindy has been on the job about three weeks and is already getting a baptism of fire with Charter Day just around the corner.

Charter Day and the other special events throughout the year including Burgesses Day, Homecoming, Commencement, the Christmas Storyhour for area school children and the weekly Town and Gown luncheons each have their own particular set of specifications. For Cindy this means everything from invitations and logistics to parking and security.

The floor of her office next door to William N. Walker, director of university relations, is dotted with half-filled boxes of envelopes, invitations and letters - remnants from mailings, which are part of the planning for any event.

A vivacious redhead, Cindy is a realist about the mountains of minutiae she'll process in a year and the complexities of programs and constituencies she'll work

"I have a unique position," says Cindy, because my work affects so many areas of the College. It is a very exciting job." After only a few weeks she admits feeling a little overwhelmed, but she expects that to change as she settles into the routine of things.

Because Charter Day was just four weeks away when she started, Cindy found herself meeting people at a quick pace. "I had to get to know people in a hurry. And because so many people have input into special events, you have to be flexible and able to handle changes along the way," says Cindy.

Although the College has its own particular style, Cindy has had valuable experience in handling special events as former director of conference services for the Williamsburg Hospitality House. Previously she was director of catering for the Sheraton Patriot Inn.

A graduate of Virginia Commonwealth University, Cindy has a bachelor of arts degree in commericial recreation and a minor in business. She was awarded the Claire McCarthy Scholarship for recreation majors at VCU. She was an intern with the Virginia Beach Parks and Recreation Department

While the traditions of special events at the College will be continued, Cindy wants to add special touches that will heighten the appeal of each event. This year a special invitation has been sent to seniors inviting them to process at Charter Day.

Reguesh dancers due Wednesday

Reguesh, an Israeli folkdance ensemble, will perform at 8 p.m., Wednesday, Feb. 4 in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall under the sponsorship of Hillel Jewish Student

Tickets are \$5 for the general public, \$1 for students, and will be on sale at the door.

These 40 young dancers from Argentina have been performing together for over eight years and have toured throughout North and South America and the Middle East. Their name, "Reguesh," means "feeling" in Hebrew and conveys the excitement that they bring to their varied program of Israeli dances.

Everyone is invited to a brown bag lunch at 12:15 p.m., Feb. 4 to meet with the dance ensemble members. Dancers will attend morning classes and meet with students.

Piano concert

Claudia Stevens, who teaches at William and Mary, will present a free concert of German cabaret music, at 7:30 p.m., Thursday, Jan. 29, in the west wing marble hall of the Virginia Museum of Fine Arts in Richmond. Admission is free.

The concert, "Deutsches Kunstfest," or German Arts Festival is part of an open house related to the museum's exhibit of German expressionist art collected by Ludwig and Rosy Fischer.

Calendar

WEDNESDAY, JAN. 28

Poster and postcard sale, Campus Center lobby, 10 a.m.-5 p.m. *Men's basketball v. ODU, W&M Hall, 7:30

p.m.

THURSDAY, JAN. 29

Town & Gown Luncheon: "Economic Sanctions Against South Africa," by Berhanu Abegaz, assistant professor of economics, Campus Center ballroom, 12:15 p.m.

12:15 p.m.

Forum: "The Future of Virginia Politics,"
Marshall-Wythe School of Law, 4 p.m.

*Sinfonicron Performance: "Evita," PBK,
8:15 p.m.

FRIDAY, JAN. 30

Faculty Seminar, School of Business Administration: "A Stochastic Model Relating Constant-Dollar and Current-Cost Accounting Valuations," by Randy Hayes, Chancellors 213, 2:30 p.m.

Physics Colloquium: "ASTOR and the B Factory: Future Accelerator Options at SIN," by John Domingo, Swiss Institute for Nuclear Research, Small 109, 4 p.m. (coffee at 3:30 p.m., conference room). Deadline for seniors wishing to process in

Charter Day ceremonies to RSVP.

Superdance, Campus Center ballroom, 3 p.m.

(continues through 9 p.m., Saturday, Jan.

(continues through 9 p.m., Saturday, Jan. 31).

Rening Aguing Memorial Lecture: Phil-

Benigno Aquino Memorial Lecture: Philippine Ambassador Nicanor T. Jimenez, Washington Hall, 6 p.m.

Women's swimming and diving v. JMU, 6 p.m.

Office of Minority Affairs Program: Dennis Rahim Watson, black actor, poet and comedian, Campus Center Little Theatre, 7 p.m.

Men's wrestling v. VMI, Blow gym, 7:30 p.m.

*Sinfonicron Performance: "Evita," PBK, 8:15 p.m.

SATURDAY, JAN. 31

Career Exploration Day: Morton Hall, panel discussions, 11 a.m.-12:10 p.m.; repeated 12:20-1:20 p.m. and 1:30 p.m.-2:30 p.m. (Refreshments provided for all participants 10:30 a.m.-2:30 p.m., Morton Hall foyer, courtesy of the Society of the Alumni.) Advance registration (Morton 140, Office of Career Services) requested but not required.

Wren Chapel organ recital, 11 a.m. Women's basketball v. Richmond, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.

*Sinfonicron Performance: "Evita," PBK, 8:15 p.m.

SUNDAY, FEB. 1

Women's swimming and diving v. Va. Tech, Adair pool, noon. *Sinfonicron Performance: "Evita," PBK,

*Sinfonicron Performance: "Evita," PBK 8:15 p.m.

MONDAY, FEB. 2

French Film Series: "A Nous la Liberte" (1921), Botetourt Theatre, 7 p.m.

*Concert Series: The Preservation Hall Jazz Band, PBK, 8:15 p.m. \$5.

WEDNESDAY, FEB. 4

Oceanography for Landlubbers, Watermen's Hall, VIMS, 7:30 p.m.

Women's basketball v. Longwood, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.

*Israeli folkdance, PBK, 8 p.m. Students, \$1; general public, \$5.

FRIDAY, FEB. 6

Men's swimming and diving v. American, Adair pool, 3 p.m.

Physics Colloquium: "Neutrino Mass and the Solar Neutrino Problem," by Lincoln Wolfenstein, Carnegie-Mellon University, Small 109, 4 p.m. (coffee at 3:30 p.m., conference room).

Men's wrestling v. American, Blow gym, 7

SATURDAY, FEB. 7 Charter Day Men's fencing v. Duke, UVA, Johns Hopkins, Adair gym, 9:30 a.m. Wren Chapel organ recital, 11 a.m.

Women's basketball v. UNC-Wilmington,
W&M Hall, 7 p.m.

*Men's basketball v. East Carolina, W&M

SUNDAY, FEB. 8

Hall, 7:30 p.m.

MONDAY, FEB. 9

French Film Series: "La Grande Illusion" (1937), Botetourt Theatre, 7 p.m.

*Men's basketball v. UNC-Wilmington, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.

CONCERT: The Da Capo Chamber Players, Ewell 100, 8 p.m.

TUESDAY, FEB. 10

*Forum of Williamsburg: "Women in the Workplace: Current Status and Strategies for Change," by Kate Slevin, associate provost, Cascades Restaurant, noon.

WEDNESDAY, FEB. 11

Geology Lecture: "Exploration of Mars," by Harold M. Masursky, Washington 238, 8 p.m.

THURSDAY, FEB. 12

FRIDAY, FEB. 13

Faculty Seminar, School of Business Administration: "Algorithms for Network Location," by Rex Kincaid, mathematics department, Chancellors 213, 2:30 p.m.

"Black Americans: Centuries of Struggle and Change," by Benjamin Hooks, director of the NAACP, Campus Center Little Theatre, 7 p.m.

Women's basketball v. JMU, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m.

*Concert Series: Czech Philharmonic, PBK, 8:15 p.m. \$5.

SATURDAY, FEB. 14

Men's fencing v. UNC, Haverford, NC State, Adair gym, 9:30 a.m.

Wren Chapel organ recital, 11 a.m.

Gymnastics: women v. Air Force; men v. Air Force and Georgia Tech, W&M Hall, 2 p.m.

Montage reset

The concert scheduled by the Montage ensemble for Jan. 24 has be rescheduled for 8:15 p.m., Saturday, Feb. 15 in the Campus Center ballroom. The concert is sponsored by the music department.

'Evita'

Sinfonicron, the student-run light opera company at the College takes a new tack this year from its usual Gilbert and Sullivan fare to present the Andrew Lloyd Webber and Tim Rice musical "Evita" as its annual musical.

Performances will be given nightly, Jan. 29, 30 and 31 at 8:15 p.m. in Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall and at 2 p.m., Sunday, Feb. 1

Tickets are \$5. Reserved seating is available. Reservations may be may be calling the PBK box office, ext. 4272,

Interviews set by Ferguson, Inc.

Ferguson Enterprises, Inc., wholesale distributors for residential plumbing and heating contractors, mechanical contractors and industry in the Southeast, Southwest, Midwest and West, will present an informational program on career opportunities in the management training program at Ferguson at 7 p.m., Thursday, Jan. 29 in Morton 101. Both graduates and undergraduates are invited to attend.

Ferguson will hold interviews on campus Friday, Jan. 30, and students wishing to participate are asked to call the Placement Office in Career Services to schedule an interview.

Rainey exhibit up in Andrews

The exhibits currently up in Andrews Hall include sculpture by Nan Rainey, visiting instructor of sculpture and an alumna, the Washington Studio School Faculty and Pratt Institute Foundation Drawings.

Titled "Recent Works," the exhibit by Nan Rainey consists of constructed works in wood and plate glass that explore issues of tension and balance. The works range in scale from 18 inches to eight feet and are help together not with adhesives, but with a delicate balance of natural forces: tension, friction between two surfaces and the pull of gravity.

Nan Rainey was born in Hampton, Va. She studied fine art at William and Mary before moving to New York to pursue a Master of Fine Arts at Pratt Institute.

Art classes

Parents who are planning to sign up children for the new round of classes at the Muscarelle Museum of Art are reminded that registration will be held Saturday, Jan. 31 between 10 a.m. and noon at the museum. Registration will continue Feb. 2-6 until the classes are filled. Enrollment is limited.

The fee per student is \$15. Some scholarships are available.

Classes are arranged according to school grade levels and are scheduled for Feb. 14, 21, 28, March 21, 28 and April 4, 11 and 25. Children in grades one through four will meet from 9 to 10:30 a.m., and those in grades five through eight from 11 to 12:30 p.m.

This program is supported in part by a grant from the Williamsburg Area Arts Commission.

VIMS lecture

A slide-illustrated program on underwater exploration for valuable minerals will be held at 7:30 p.m., Wednesday, Feb. 5, in Watermen's Hall at VIMS as a part of the Oceanography for Landlubbers lecture series.

Carl R. Berquist of the Virginia Division of Mineral Resources will discuss heavy mineral finds and research in the Chesapeake Bay and offshore Virginia. The economic importance of heavy minerals as a source of abrasives, titanium and other elements and their value in historic geologic studies will also be discussed.

Career Days

Through the cooperative effort of several colleges, including William and Mary, career days have been set up in Chicago, March 23-24, and San Francisco, March 26-27.

Students who would like to participate in these events should conctact Pam Garrette in the Office of Career Services, Morton Hall, by Feb. 6. Students will be required to sign up for interview times with specific employers.

Cambridge reunion

A reunion for students in the Cambridge '86 summer program is planned from 3 to 5 p.m., Sunday, Feb. 1 in the Sit 'n Bull room of the Campus Center. This will be an opportunity for students who went to England to swap reminiscences and share photographs.

Those planning to attend are asked to RSVP to Len Schifrin, professor of economics, at ext. 4311 or Mrs. Schifrin at 565-3191.

Barbara Goodstein who is teaching threedimensional design and is an artist herself, says that students in particular are drawn to the show of drawings from the Pratt Institute in New York.

"The works are displayed unframed, just pinned up on the wall in a pleasing, but definitely not a formal manner. However, the students can relate directly to what is portrayed, and many have, including those who are not involved in art classes here," says Goodstein. The show contains 119 drawings from Pratt's first-year foundation classes.

"The drawings range from models drawn quickly, and drawn to capture the particular gesture of the model boldly, to detailed works of models; still lifes — bottles, cans, glasses together, light from a window onto a table with a bowl and napkin; a room filled with gigantic machines; a rendition of winding stairs; a library with many books, a church interior, tree and plant studies, portraits and self-portraits. These works are in pencil, charcoal and many other drawing media," says Goodstein.

The Washington Studio School exhibit includes the work of six faculty members. The Washington Studio School was founded by artists to provide art instruction in an informal, affordable way, in the conviction that the workings of art should be accessible to all.

The School's philosophy of education stresses sound principles and high standards. In addition to its regular schedule of classes, the School provides a variety of lectures, workshops, drawing and painting groups, as well as exhibits in its new opened space, the Circle Gallery.

Friday program

Dennis Rahim Watson, black actor, poet and comedian, will give a program Friday, Jan. 30 at 7 p.m. in the Campus Center Little Theatre. This program is being arranged by the Office of Minority Affairs. It is open to the public.

Summer jobs

The 1987 Secretary's Achievement Program and the U.S. Department of Energy is an eight-week summer internship, with compensation, that offers students the opportunity to participate in weekly government briefings on energy and environmental topics. In addition, various group excursions to department facilities, the White House and the Congress will be organized.

Interested students with a science or technical background should stop by the Office of Career Services, Morton 140, to pick up an application form. Two letters of recommendation are required. Applications should be submitted to Natalie Mahoney in the Office of Career Services, no later than Feb. 9.

Summer Camp Placement Day will be held 10 a.m.-2 p.m., Monday, Feb. 9 in the atrium of the Campus Center.

All students who are seeking jobs at summer camps are invited to attend. Camp representatives will be on hand to discuss available positions.

Superdance set

The 25-hour dance marathon for the benefit of the Muscular Dystrophy Association begins at 6 p.m. Friday at the Campus Center ballroom.

APOI is asking the campus community to join them in the fund-raiser, which also includes opportunities to win prizes.

The following positions at the College are open to all qualified individuals. Call 229-JOBS for further information, or visit the Employee Relations Office in Thiemes on Richmond Road for information and application forms, Monday-Friday, 8 a.m.-4 p.m. An EEO/AA employer.

The deadline for applications for the following positions is 5 p.m., Jan. 30.

OFFICE SERVICES ASSISTANT (unclassified) — \$5.64 per hour, part time, approximately 20 hours per week. (Hours are flexible.) Location: Marshall-Wythe School of Law Library.

SECRETARY (unclassified) — \$5.64 per hour, part time, approximately 30 hours per week. Location: Virginia Shakespeare Festival.

SECRETARY (unclassified) — \$5.64 per hour, part time, approximately 35 hours per week. Location: Athletics Depart-

Scholarships

The Office of International Studies, ext. 4354, has information and application forms for the following scholarships:

Beinecke Memorial — For students showing extreme academic promise and financial need. Applications are now available for qualified juniors wishing to continue their present studies in graduate school.

The award includes a tuition for the senior year undergraduate terms plus up to \$4,000 per year for educationally related expenses during two years of graduate study with a maximum stipend of \$12,000 per year.

This is not necessarily a study-abroad scholarship; it is fully valid in the U.S.

Overseas Research Student Awards - Approximately 800 will be offered on a competitive basis in 1987 to graduate students of outstanding merit and potential.

Awards are valid at select universities in the U.K. Awards may be held in any field of study and, subject to satisfactory progress, may be renewed for a second and third year.

Graduating seniors interested in pursuing graduate study in the U.S. should apply. Applications must reach the British university of your choice no later than May 1. Pick up applications before the end of February.

Japan Exchange Teaching Program - Consists of renewable one-year terms of employment in a Japanese city, a salary of 3,600,000 yen (approximately \$22,000 at current exchange rate of 162.5 yen per dollar) and round-trip airfare.

Applicants must hold a B.A. or B.S. by Aug. 1987 and be motivated to teach English. A healthy interest in Japanese language and culture, as well as knowledge of the fundamentals of the Japanese language is recommended.

Applicants should be physically and mentally motivated. Domestic deadline is Jan. 31.

Phi Eta Sigma Honor Society Scholarship - Nine \$2,000 scholarships and 28 \$500 awards will be given this year on the basis of the student's scholastic record, evidence of creative ability, potential for success in chosen field and character. Only members of Phi Eta Sigma are eligible.

The national deadline for applications is March 1. Local deadline for submission is Feb. 20. This award is valid in the U.S.

Nathan P. Jacobs Scholarship, Summer Study in Israel — The scholarship includes a \$1,500 award for a four- to six-week study/travel program in Israel during the summer of '87. Full-time students returning to William and Mary in the fall of 1987 are eligible. The deadline is March 14.

Employment Classified Advertisements

Classifieds are carried as a service to members of the College community only. There is a charge of \$3 for an advertisement of 40 words or less in three consecutive issues. Copy changes constitute a new advertisement. Copy and payment should reach the News Office (James Blair 310A) no later than 5 p.m. the Friday preceding the first insertion.

FOR SALE

'69 purple VW Bug, runs well, new radials, clutch and brakes. \$500. Good around town transportation. Call Chris 220-1572. (2/11)

1979 Toyota Corona. Reliable, good running condition, 5-speed, 4-door, roof rack. 80,000 miles. Half of its life is left! \$1,995. Call 229-0153. (2/4)

Cabinet-type wood stove in good condition. Used two winters. Complete with stoveboard and pipes. \$195. Call 566-0805 evenings. (2/4)

Typewriter — Smith Corona portable electric with carrying case and owner's manual. Less than one year old. Mint condition. \$150. Call 565-2391 after 6 p.m. (2/4)

FOR RENT

Housemate needed to fill unexpected vacancy in 3-bedroom house in Williamsburg. Rent \$140 per month, plus utilities. Available 2/1-6/1. Please call Jane at 642-7154 days, 229-5365 nights. (2/11)

Village Green. Rent from owner with option to buy deluxe townhouse in ideal location. Adult community. Two bedrooms, 2 1/2 baths. Many \$650 per month plus condo fee. Call 229-5557. (2/4)

New Counselor's Close townhome. Walk to William and Mary and restored area. \$1,000 per month. Contact Susan Williamson, 253-5386 or 220-9193. (2/4)

Condo, Governor's Square, 5 minutes to campus, 2 bedrooms, 2 baths, micro, A/C, refrigerator, stove, dishwasher, fireplace and tools, washer/dryer, tennis, pool on premises, \$525 per month. Call 229-7313. (2/4)

Female roommate wanted to share 3-BR 1607 townhouse. Washer/dryer, 2 1/2 baths, 1/3 share rent and utilities. Call 220-1827 or ext. 4648. Ask for Lisa or Teresa. (1/28)

WANTED

Good pay - person needed a couple hours in morning and/or evening for personal attendance work with quadriplegic. No experience needed. \$5 per hour. Please contact Margaret at ext. 4247. (2/11)

Responsible student (who is graduating in May) wishes to "housesit" for traveling professor or Williamsburg resident. Available any time beginning in May. Call 253-4200. (2/11)

Will pay for a copy of Absoultely Free, album by Zappa and the Mothers of Invention. Contact Houle or Elliott at 220-0997. (2/11)

BABYSITTER - Mature, responsible, loving person to care for two children in afternoons, 3 and 5 years of age. Some driving required. Good pay. Call 253-4875. (2/4)

Library has tax forms

The reference department of Swem Library has received a shipment of federal and state tax forms, information booklets and other publications to help in preparing 1986 tax returns.

Copies of the following forms are available by the reference desk: Federal: 1040, 1040A and 1040EZ.

State: 760 (regular form), 760S (short form), 760PY (part-year resident) and 763 (nonresident - would apply particularly to

Other forms are available that can be photocopied and used. In addition, the IRS has sent two videotapes ("Tax Forms '86: The IRS Year-Round Tax Guide" and "How to Prepare IRS Tax Form W-4") that may be signed out for viewing.

Wanted tutor for fourth-grader, 4-5:30 p.m., every weekday. Also one hour per week of French desired. Call evenings, 229-6944. (2/4)

Need small, furnished apartment or room with bath and kitchen privileges for visiting female scholar at the Institute of Early American History and Culture, Feb. 1-June 1, 1987. Please call Jennifer Hall at ext. 5117. (1/28)

Mature female student to live in attic apartment; share house with two older women. Rent free in exchange for light housekeeping. One block from campus. For information, call A. Pratt, ext. 4518. (1/28)

GRANDMA — Mature, responsible woman works. Part time, light housekeeping. Mondays, 2:30-10:30 p.m.; Thursdays, 2:30-9:30 p.m.; Saturdays, 9 a.m.-2 p.m. Call 220-1882. (1/28)

MISCELLANEOUS

Students! Use your W&M computer account from home or dorm. Rent a terminal and modem. Call 898-5932. (1/28)

INSTRUCTION

COMPUTERS LEVEL I FOR ADULTS. Hands-on course for adults desiring working knowledge of computers, word programming and BASIC. One to two students per computer; maximum 10 students. Wednesdays, Jan. 21-March 4, 9:30-11:30 a.m.; Thursdays, Jan. 14-Feb. 19, 6:30-9 p.m. Learning Resources, 220-1882. (1/28)

READING, WRITING and MATH EN-RICHMENT (6- to 12-year-olds). Computerassisted course to improve/enrich academic skills, self-confidence and knowledge of computer use and handling. Thursdays, Resources, 220-1882. (1/28) Thursdays, 5-6 p.m. Learning

Piano lessons: Experienced teacher with master's degree from Peabody Conservatory offers piano and music theory lessons for all ages and levels. Reasonable rates — Lafayette Mannor location. Gayle Pougher, 565-0563, evenings.

Directories available

The C&P Williamsburg area telephone directories are available for pick up in the Campus Post Office through Feb. 13 on a first-come. first-served basis.

Customers are asked to take only the number needed for their departments as quantities are limited.

Assembly

Continued from p. 2.

efficient searching. When amendments are adopted, the amended language is added and symbols identify the old and new language.

Legislative activity is monitored by intercom directly from the floor of the House and Senate, and staff members of the Division of Legislative Automated Systems update the database as changes occur.

Unfortunately, even with the speed of computer updating, there are still gaps. No records are kept of the House and Senate debates. There is no equivalent, print or online, of the Congressional Record.

Alan Zoellner, documents librarian at Swem Library, arranged for the new service as an expansion of the library's computerized reference services for patrons. The reference department has offered online searches of commercial and federal databases for several

Anyone interested in taking advantage of the Legislative Information System should go to the documents department to schedule a

FOUND

Brown leather jacket in Morton Hall before Christmas break. Call history department, ext. 4313, to claim.

Busch interns

Busch Gardens is seeking applicants for a training specialist internship position in their merchandising department.

Beginning in early February, the intern will work four hours a day for a 4-5-day workweek at \$4.50 per hour. Applicants must also be available during the summer as the position will expand to full time in May.

Interested students should contact Regina Williams, personnel supervisor at Busch Gardens at 253-3020.

The responsibilities of the job include conducting training sessions on cash-handling techniques for groups of 10-15 people per session, record keeping for approximately 450 cashier employees and acting as liaison between the merchandising and finance departments.

For further details concerning the internship, please contact Natalie Mahoney, internship coordinator, Office of Career Services, Morton 140, ext. 4604.

RBC Forum

Richard Bland College's 11th annual International Forum will open Wednesday, Feb. 4 with Ambassador Nalumino Mundia from Zambia as guest speaker.

Iranian Ambassador Nizar Hamdoon is scheduled to speak March 25. The third speaker, also expected to be an ambassador, has yet to be announced.

Ambassador Mundia will speak at 7:45 p.m. in Ernst Hall auditorium on the relationship between the United States and Zambia. President Clarence Maze will host a reception for the ambassador following his talk.

During his visit to campus, Ambassador Mundia will visit Blair's world politics class. Invited students from RBC and Petersburg High School will breakfast with the ambassador for an informal discussion Wednesday morning prior to the classroom

Ambassador Mundia, who also is a representative of his country to Venezuela, Brazil and Peru, is a founding member of the United National Independence Party of Zambia. He is a graduate of Shi Ram College of Commerce in New Delhi, India, and holds an M.B.A. degree from the Graduate School of Business Administration at Atlanta University.

WILLIAM AND MARY

The William and Mary News is issued weekly during the school year for faculty, staff and students of the College and distributed on campus Wednesday af-

News items and advertisements should be delivered to the News Office, James Blair 310A, no later than 5 p.m. the Friday before publication. Notices for the calendar should be delivered to the News Office no later than 5 p.m. the Wednesday before publication.

Barbara Ball, editor Publications Office, production News deadline: Fridays, 5 p.m.